
 

 
 

 

CAIU BOARD HIGHLIGHTS 
 

 
The following actions were taken at the May 24, 2012 meeting held at the Enola Office  

of the Capital Area Intermediate Unit. 
 
 
Reports/Updates 

 Dr. Mary Jane Gales provided an overview of the CAIU revenue, LEA purchased services, 
the General Operating Budget three-year history, staffing trends, students served in school 
age programs and early intervention, and information about our leased facilities. 
 

Executive Session 
 No Executive Session was held. 

 
Public Comment on Agenda Items 

 None 
 
Committee Reports 

 The CAIU Board Transportation committee met on May 10, 2012 to review the current 
process for state funding of intermediate unit transportation and the proposed changes in the 
process for 2012-13. Mr. Len Kapp reviewed the method used to calculate the rates and the 
proposed school district billable rates for 2012-13. The proposed 2012-13 transportation 
budget was also reviewed.   

 On May 22, 2012, a meeting of the CAIU Board Building and Grounds Committee was held 
with Tom Crabtree at the offices of Crabtree Rohrbaugh & Associates. The purpose of the 
meeting was to discuss questions regarding the lease of the Hill Top Academy facility, which 
is owned by Tom Crabtree in partnership with Doug Rohrbaugh. 
 

Approved Action Items 
 Minutes from the April 26, 2012 CAIU Board Meeting 
 Treasurer’s Report and Payment of Bills – a total of $3,750,405.47 in receipts and 

$5,883,269.35 in expenditures for April 2012 
 Summary of Operations for the 2011-12 fiscal year showing revenues of $52,845,334.43 and 

expenses of $52,962,101.34 
 Budget Administration: 

o Proposed 2011-12 Budget Revision B – Title I, Part A – Improving Basic Programs in 
the amount of $360,000 

o Proposed 2011-12 Original Budget – Comprehensive Planning in the amount of 
$1,358,502 

o Proposed 2011-12 Original Budget – PA Assessment and Accountability in the 
amount of $225,179 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Act 89 (Nonpublic Schools) (1st Reading) in the 
amount of $3,999,317 



 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Entrepreneurial Transportation in the amount of 
$2,213,643 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Human Resource Programs in the amount of 
$71,319 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Institutionalized Children’s Program (1st 
Reading) in the amount of $450,268 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Online Learning Initiative in the amount of 
$2,271,928 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Special Education (1st Reading) in the amount of 
$13,743,300 

o Proposed 2012-13 Original Budget – Early Intervention (1st Reading) in the amount of 
$8,786,308 
 

 Other Fiscal Matters 
o Lease with Polk Foundation for Early Intervention Program Space 
o New Agreement with Transportation Contractors 
o School District Transportation Rates for 2012-13 

 
 Personnel Items – see attached report 

 
 Policies and Programs  

o First Reading Revised Policy #916 - Volunteers 
o First Reading Revised Policy #815 – Acceptable Use Policy 
o First Reading New Policy – Electronic Communication Devices 
o First Reading New Policy – Social Media Policy 
o First Reading New Policy – Use of Medications/Procedures – Preschool 
o First Reading Revised Policy #210 – Use of Medications/Procedures – School Age 
o Proposed 2012-13 CAIU Board Meeting Dates 

 
 Position Descriptions 

o First Reading Existing Position – Revised Job Description – Program Coordinator, 
Online Learning Program 

o First Reading Existing Position – New Description – Project Administrator 
o First Reading Existing Position – New Description – Project Coordinator, Student 

Services 
 

Executive Director’s Report 
 See attached written report. 

 
President’s Report 

 Mrs. Jean Rice shared that she attended the Annual CAIU Retiree and Staff Recognition 
dinner. It was a very nice evening and was sure the retirees appreciated the evening. She 
thanked the Board Members for being at today’s meeting and appreciates their efforts to 
serve on this Board. 

 
Board Member Sharing of Information 

 Mr. Ford Thompson shared that the Central Dauphin School District Board of Directors 
unanimously approved the appointment of Dr. Carol Johnson as the new superintendent. 
She currently is serving as Assistant Superintendent of the district and will become 
superintendent on July 13, 2012 



 

 Mrs. Patricia Whitehead-Myers from Harrisburg School District shared that the district’s 
students, parents, and staff participated in a rally against proposed funding cuts at the State 
Capitol. 

 
 
Information Items 

 See AgendaMan at www.caiu.org for additional miscellaneous correspondence  
 
Public Comment on Items Not Specific to the Agenda 

 None 
 
 

NEXT MEETING: Thursday, June 28, 2012, 8:00 a.m., Board Room, CAIU Enola Office  
  

http://www.caiu.org/


 

              

Personnel and Policies/Programs Highlights 
from the Capital Area Intermediate Unit Board of Directors’ Meeting 

              
 

 
A. RESIGNATIONS: 

 
STEVE ASCHENBRENNER, part-time Educational Paraprofessional, Early Intervention 
effective May 11, 2012. Reason: Personal. 
 
MARLA BONETTI, Guidance Counselor, Aid to Non-public School Services effective June 
30, 2012. Reason: Medical following Sabbatical leave 2011-2012 school year. 
 
JOYCE BARNHART, part-time Mail Courier, Business and Operations effective May 5, 2012. 
Reason: Personal. 
 
LINDA CLEMENTE, Educational Paraprofessional, Emotional Support effective June 6, 
2012. Reason: Retirement after more than 23 years of CAIU service. 
 
STEVEN GENSLER, Social Worker, Pupil Services effective June 15, 2012. Reason: 
Retirement after 28 years of CAIU service. 
 
WADE KURZINGER, part-time behind-the-wheel driver education teacher effective May 1, 
2012. Reason: Personal. 
 
JEANETTE PARR, Educational Paraprofessional effective September 4, 2012. Reason: 
Retirement after more than 38 years of CAIU service. 
 
LISA POLITO, Reading Specialist, Aid to Non-public School Services effective June 6, 2012. 
Reason: Disability retirement following Sabbatical Leave after 25 years of CAIU service. 
 

B. CHANGES OF STATUS: 
 
VICTORIA PECK, from Secretary to Program Assistant, Aid to Non-public School Services 
effective July 1, 2012. This position is funded through the ANPS Budget. 
 

C. CHANGES OF SALARY: 
 

HEATHER SMITH, part-time Educational Consultant, Autism Support, change of salary due 
to increase in number of contracted days from 130 to 143 effective May 14, 2012. Increase in 
work days is the result of a new class placement.  
 

D. RECOMMENDED FOR EMPLOYMENT OR CONTRACT: 
 

ALISHA DICKEY, Speech/Language Clinician, school-age program effective August 6, 2012. 
To be working on a part-time/hourly basis effective August 6, 2012 and begin full-time 
employment August 20, 2012. Salary will be based on Masters, Step 1. This is a replacement 
position funded by the Speech/Language Budget. 

 

 



 

Executive Director’s Report  

May 24, 2012 

 

NEWS 
 
BRIDGESCAPES 
We are finalizing the agreement with Edison Learning and HACC for the implementation of the 
Bridgescapes program focusing on bringing back students who have dropped out of school. 
 
HILL TOP PERFORMANCE 
Students at Hill Top Academy will be hosting a “GLEE-spree” performance on Friday, June 1st.  This 
is a musical take on a talent show, highlighting student performances. 
 
COMPETENT LEARNER MODEL AND CURRICULUM  
Our school-age autism support program is conducting the final steps toward accreditation as for 
Competent Learner Model and Curriculum for students with Autism. 
 
PENNDATA AND SPECIAL ED  
Due to some of the statewide changes and requirements, we are moving forward with changing our 
PennData and Special Ed. PIMS systems to a Leader Services Children Count system. 
 
PDE TEACHER EFFECTIVENESS PILOT 
CAIU will be part of the Phase III for the PDE Teacher Effectiveness Pilot. 
 
AESA CONFERENCE  
We have submitted two presentation proposals for the fall AESA Conference.  The focus areas are 
the Bridgescapes Program and the Behavioral Imaging Project in Autism.  We have also submitted a 
conference proposal for the PASCD conference regarding staff supervision and evaluation for 
related service staff. 

 
CHECK INTO LITERACY GRANT 
The Capital Area Intermediate Unit is pleased to announce a $15,000  grant from Verizon’s ‘Check 
Into Literacy’ program to help improve the education of today’s youth and tomorrow’s leaders with 
the skills needed to compete in today’s global economy. This funding will provide the necessary 
funds for the promotion of early literacy skills at the Steelton-Highspire School District. The grant 
monies will be utilized to purchase instructional materials designed to supplement the district’s core 
reading program and provide staff development in current reading research and training in the use of 
the new materials. Ongoing classroom coaching will also be provided to teachers throughout the 
2012-2013 school year. Verizon’s Check into Literacy program allows Verizon landline telephone 
customers to support literacy by checking a box on their monthly phone bills to make a $1 tax-
deductible donation to promote literacy. 
 
STATE COMPUTER FAIR 
The 2012 State High School and Middle School Computer Fair was held at Dickinson College in 
Carlisle, PA.  The first place winners from the CAIU Regional competition moved on to the state 
competition where they competed against students across the Commonwealth.   The students 
represented our region well.   We are hoping to increase the number of participants next year by 
having local districts conduct their own local computer fair before advancing to the regional 
competition. 
 

 



 

REGIONAL WAN UPGRADE 
The Regional WAN upgrade from 100 Mbps to 1,000 Mbps (1 Gbps) is in progress.  If you recall, we 
bid our telecommunications contract early which provided more bandwidth at a lower cost.  This 
transition should be occurring during the month of July.  Cumberland Valley School District will be 
first on the list since they are new to the WAN.  This upgrade is critical as districts have been utilizing 
resources at the CAIU to help reduce technology costs.  Some of the most recent WAN solutions 
have been hosting servers for districts so they do not have to purchase and maintain their own 
server infrastructure as well as running phone systems over the WAN.  The regional phone system 
solution provides a cost savings for the Cisco VoIP system, a point of aggregation of PRI lines, and 
a service level agreement with our own local expertise to control costs and provide better service. 
 
MATH 24 COMPETITION 
CAIU hosted the Regional Math 24 competition. Twenty-three school districts and charter schools 
from twelve districts have entered this year’s regional competition with teams of four. Districts 
include: Camp Hill, Cumberland Valley, Harrisburg, Steelton-Highspire, Big Spring, Mechanicsburg, 
Milton Hershey, Lower Dauphin, Middletown, Millersburg, Newport, Silver Academy, Saint Joseph in 
Mechanicsburg and West Shore. Senator Pat Vance was present to crown the team champion and 
individual champion. 
 
CASA’S 11TH ANNUAL PERFORMANCE AND GALA 
The audience at the Whitaker Center for Science and the Arts were enthralled by another amazing 
production from CASA. The entire performance was designed, produces, choreographed by the 
students. Sixty-five people attended the performance and $13,688 was collected for scholarships. 
Harrisburg Foundation has approved a donation of $22,000 for CASA scholarships for next year. 
 
CAIU EMPLOYEE AND RETIREMENT  
Approximately 60 CAIU employees attended the annual employee recognition dinner.  Jean Rice, Jill 
Williamson and Judith Quigley were also present to celebrate the CAIU 2012 retirees and years of 
service staff. 

 

RECOGNITION 
 
Jeanne Morrow, a speech/language clinician, has been recognized by the Cumberland/Perry 
IDD/MH Agency (Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities/Mental Health) for the quality of her 
work with young children. 
 

Deb Evans, CAIU Curriculum Educational Consultant, was the first recipient of the Apple Award for 

her yearlong support to the staff at Central Dauphin around secondary transition. 

JOSEPHINE DECIMA AWARD  

A winner has been chosen for the 2nd Annual Josephine Decima Award. Winner will be announced in 

the near future. 

 

NOTIFICATION OF ACTIVITIES 

 

 Continuing to meet with legislators to discuss issues that affect CAIU and our districts. This 
month I met with Representatives Marsico and Delozier and Senators Piccola and Gordner 

 Attended PASA Woman’s caucus in State College and sat on panel of Intermediate Unit 
Executive Directors to encourage women to look at the IUs when seeking leadership roles 

 Attended PAIU Executive Directors meeting with the Secretary of Education and other PDE 
personnel. Received updates on on-going projects and future initiatives. 



 

 Had lunch with the students at our Focused on Living home in Mechanicsburg 

 Welcomed attendees to CASA’s 11th Annual Performance and Gala, Whitaker Center for 
Science and the Arts. 

 Met with PDE to discuss options for Steelton-Highspire 

 Attended check presentation of Verizon grant to Steelton-Highspire 

 Attended CAIU Employee Recognition Dinner at Wildwood Center 

 Helped to chaperon CASA’s prom at Strawberry Square 

 Participated in interviews for administrative director at Cumberland Perry Area Vo-Tech 
 

UPCOMING ACTIVITIES 
 
Graduations and End Of the Year Activities 
 

 June 4 at 12:45 -  Emotional Support & CAPP Graduation– 3 graduates, 1 walking with 
home district 

 June 6th in the evening - Multiple Disabilities Support Graduation – 1 graduate. 

 June 8th at 1:00 - Loysville Youth Development Center Graduation, potentially 7 students. 

 
 


